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Annual Chapter Report 

Date of report submission: 8th of May 2015
Name of School/College: University of Wisconsin School of Pharmacy
Chapter name and region: Eta Chapter, Region IV
Delegate who attended the Rho Chi Annual Meeting: N/A
Date Delegate’s name was submitted to Rho Chi.: N/A
Past year’s officers and e-mail addresses:
President Anthony Hennes (ahennes@wisc.edu)
Vice President Jeff Engle (jaengle@wisc.edu)
Student Senate Representative Kassy Fabbri (fabbri@wisc.edu)
Secretary Brianna Freund (brianna.freund@wisc.edu)
Treasurer Amy Nielsen (arnielsen2@wisc.edu)
Historian Sara Worzella (slworzella@wisc.edu)
Bylaws/Webmaster James Bychinski (jbychinski@wisc.edu)
New officers and e-mail addresses for next academic year:
President Emily Jackson (erjackson@wisc.edu)
Vice President Jonathin Flury (jflury@wisc.edu)
Secretary Erika Bauer (eebauer@wisc.edu)
Treasurer Rachel Sands (rksands@wisc.edu)
Historian Kathryn Zaborowski (kzaborowski@wisc.edu)
Student Senate Representative Casey Paplow (paplow@wisc.edu)
Bylaws/Webmaster Margaret Shuda (mshuda@wisc.edu)
Chapter advisor’s name and e-mail address:
Dr. Mary Hayney (mshayney@pharmacy.wisc.edu)
Dr. Warren Rose (werose@pharmacy.wisc.edu)
Number of Rho Chi student members at college or school, listed by class year and program (and by campus if more than one campus):
DPH-2: 26
DPH-3: 28
DPH-4: 26
Meetings: 

	Date
	Attendance
	Agenda
	Action Steps

	9/9/14
	Board meeting (6 members)
	· Brainstorm committees needed for events (Health Talks, Kremers Lecture, Initiation, Fundraising, Heart Walk)

· Determine date of Holiday Card-Making event

· Distribution of cords at the hooding ceremony

· Decrease in funding from Student Senate
	· Committees to be brought up at next general meeting

· Brianna to email and correspond with UW Hospital to determine the number of cards needed and date of delivery

· Checks will be collected prior to the ceremony in exchange for a cord. When cord is returned, the check will be given back

· Need to brainstorm fundraising ideas (Fundraising Committee)

	9/30/14
	General meeting (19 members)
	· Selection of Kremers Lecture speaker candidate

· Discussion of Rho Chi committees


	· Anthony emailed selected candidates

· Rho Chi members to submit committee preferences to Anthony

	11/25/14
	Holiday Card Party (15 members)
	· Create over 140 cards for UW Children’s Hospital
	· Brianna to deliver cards on 11/26/15


	3/25/15
	General Meeting (29 members)
	· Rho Chi and MAPP will be collaborating to run the DPH-2 Mock Skills Assessment

· Application for AACP service award
	· 25 volunteers will be needed for the event. Anthony will send a Google Doc for sign-up

· Jeff will be submitting application for award to expand on Health Talks

	4/28/15
	General Meeting (35 members)
	· Hold Elections for new Rho Chi Board

· Discuss year in review
	· Continuity meetings for new officers and old officers will be held


Strategic Planning: 
As members of the Eta Chapter of Rho Chi our mission this year was to foster, enrich and
recognize scholarship and leadership in pharmacy. To help develop an environment of academic excellence, we set out to support a wide range of events and promotions that reach not only the pharmacy student body, but the community as well. This was done to both embolden a sense of fellowship in our chapter and to blend leadership in community service with scholarship in academics. In addition to the community services events and academic tutoring events already established at the University of Wisconsin, our chapter decided to develop Health Talks in a new program called “Half-Hour health”. This program partners with local senior centers and allows Rho Chi members to go out into the community and speak toward pertinent health issues faced by older adults such as falls prevention and disease state management. In addition, we also developed a mentoring program which pairs new Rho Chi initiates with current 3rd year Rho Chi members. These mentors will act as resources and help the new Rho Chi initiates make the very best of their last few years in the pharmacy program. They will also be able to speak toward 4th year rotations and internship opportunities, which will be extremely valuable to the newly initiated 2nd year students. Taken together, the projects developed in the 2014-2015 academic year by the Eta Chapter of Rho Chi were chosen because they foster an environment of scholarship with leadership while strengthening fellowship in the Rho Chi community.
Activities:  
Health Talks
The Half-Hour Health initiative founded by the Eta Chapter of the Rho Chi Pharmacy Honor Society at the University of Wisconsin-Madison is a series of thirty minute presentations delivered by student pharmacists at community senior centers around the Madison, Wisconsin area. Student pharmacists have delivered presentations on the topics of cardiovascular disease, diabetes, heartburn, asthma, sleep changes with age, health and disease screenings, and health promoting lifestyle modifications. The Half-Hour Health programming aims to provide older adults with relevant information necessary for appropriate management of their health conditions and the medications used to treat them. The content of the presentations focuses on self-management of the health condition being discussed and strategies for participants to use that can prevent or slow the progression of the condition.

As a new initiative for the Rho Chi chapter and the University of Wisconsin-Madison School of Pharmacy, we have been able to provide a valuable service to the community in a short amount of time. Since the program’s creation in September 2014, 22 of the 28 Rho Chi members have prepared and delivered 18 presentations in which over 90 individuals have been in attendance. Our efforts have also led to a partnership with the Area Agency on Aging of Dane County, an organization dedicated to providing information and assistance in accessing services that help older adults remain independent. The chapter applied for the AACP Student Community Engaged Service Award which would provide the necessary resources to ensure our program’s longevity and allow for the programs expansion.

Study Tips Colloquium to the Student Body:
To prepare first and second year pharmacy students for the expectations in their new academic classes, Rho Chi officers present course and professor specific study tips in the beginning of the fall semester. During this annual presentation, course study guides, organizational techniques, and instructor sanctioned examples of lab practical preparation sheets were presented and discussed. Examples of student made drug tables and organizational summaries were discussed as well as other study aids that may be useful to students learning material in the pharmacy curriculum. After the hour-long presentation, students were given the opportunity to seek advice and ask questions of the Rho Chi presenters. A lot of time was spent discussing personal anecdotes on what has traditionally worked well in classes and how to best position oneself to succeed in pharmacy school. The event was held in the evening in the second week of school and was very well attended.
AHA Heart Walk:
Every year, the Eta Chapter of Rho Chi creates a Heart Walk team in support of American Heart Month and the American Heart Association’s annual Heart Walk. This year we had 6 students support this great cause by walking and raising money on a chilly fall morning.
Tutoring Services to the Student Body:
Peer tutoring services to the student body at the University of Wisconsin School of Pharmacy has a long tradition that was continued for another year by the Eta chapter. The weekly tutoring sessions Rho Chi hosts collaboratively with Kappa Psi and Phi Delta Chi are designed for students to walk-in and be tutored in a collaborative group environment in any topic. Every Wednesday, two students from each of the professional organizations volunteer two hours of time to these weekly study sessions. The event is advertised with fliers around the school as well as email reminders to the student body. Due to lack of attendance from the general student body, these sessions were put temporarily on hold for our second semester and a new idea is being pursued to offer a more utilized service to school of pharmacy students. Additionally, individual tutoring sessions were offered to students that expressed interest through the Student and Academic Affairs office. Ten students benefited from the individual tutoring service. This service was coordinated by Faculty Advisors and was championed by Rho Chi members to directly help first or second year pharmacy students who would directly benefit from this service. 
Pharmacotherapy Review Sessions:
Another service offered to the school by the Eta chapter was the initiation of a review
session before every pharmacotherapy unit exam for the second year pharmacy students. In this review session, every lecture in the current pharmacotherapy unit was summarized by Rho Chi members and presented in a PowerPoint format. The idea is to instill the most salient and perhaps the most pertinent information in the lectures to help student pharmacists organize and learn the material. There were four review sessions held in the fall and three sessions in the spring and all received wonderful feedback. Each review session had between twenty and thirty second year pharmacy students in attendance and afforded the opportunity to ask third year students questions about pharmacotherapy in an unstructured environment. This interactive environment lead to quite productive review sessions and will be continued for years to come.
Adopt-a-Family Holiday Cards:
Continuing a yearly tradition members of Rho Chi collaborated with University of Wisconsin
Hospital to provide home-made holiday cards with their Adopt-a-Family gifts during the winter
holiday season. Over 140 personalized cards were made during a two-hour event at the school.  About 15 members participated in the event and it was deemed a success by everyone in attendance as well as the UW Hospital departments who received the cards.
New initiate social:
In the spirit of fellowship, the Eta Chapter organized a social event prior to the annual initiation ceremony. This is an annual event, and is arranged in order to let new members meet current members. This year, the event was held at The Great Dane on Thursday, February 12th. About 30 students attended the event, with a great mix of second and third year pharmacy students.
Mentoring Program:
To further foster community and mentorship our organization created the Rho Chi mentorship program. This program paired all 26 new Rho Chi initiates with a current Rho Chi mentor. A total of 17 people volunteered to mentor the 26 new initiates. The goal of the program was to support the new initiates and help nurture a greater sense of community. The mentors would act as resources for the new initiates and help them navigate their remaining years in the pharmacy program. We believed this would be especially helpful as internships and 4th year rotations approach for these new initiates. Overall, we simply hoped to support our new initiates in the best way possible.

UW-Hospital Falls Prevention Program:

This year, Rho Chi partnered with UW-Hospital to help deliver a falls prevention program to enrolled patients. The goal of the program was to get students involved in a pharmacist driven intervention. At the event six Rho Chi volunteers met with patients enrolled in the program and talked with them about medication management and falls prevention. The program was oversaw by a staff pharmacist and UW-Hospital. 

Pharmacotherapy Counseling Skills Assessment Preparation: 
A revamped event for the Eta chapter this year prepared second year pharmacy students for their cumulative pharmacotherapy consultation skills assessment. With the new hypertension and hyperlipidemia guidelines that came out recently, new patient cases and speaking roles were created. The Rho Chi chapter worked with another organization in the pharmacy school,
Multicultural Affairs Program in Pharmacy to adequately staff the event with student volunteers acting as patients, evaluators and event organizers. Additionally, an overview on effective SOAP note documentation style was created and presented to the students who attended the skills assessment preparation event. Overall, 40 students participated and the feedback was overwhelmingly positive.
Kremers Lecture:
This is an annual event sponsored by the Rho Chi society in its 64th year. This year we invited Dr. Bruce Mueller to be our keynote speaker to lecture on the value of interprofessional education. The entire student body was invited, as well as the faculty and staff from the school and local pharmacy leaders. Held at noon on Tuesday, April 21, we also honored the students who achieved academic excellence in the previous semesters by including the honor roll on the program. Additionally, the teaching excellence was presented before the keynote speaker to honor a faculty member that the students felt went above and beyond to assure learning in the lecture halls. After the speech, faculty, staff, and students gathered for lunch and socialization. The event was a success and will continue strongly into its 66th year.
Financial/ Budgeting: 
The previous several years’ budgets were examined and the consistent credits and debits were used to establish this year’s operating budget. The officers and committee chairs were asked about any changes in the level of spending that they anticipated in the 2014-2015 year, and these changes were incorporated into the budget. Since new funds were needed to support the Health Talks program, a new fundraiser was introduced through the help of a local Buffalo Wild Wings restaurant. The fundraiser had some success, and suggestions to improve it for the future will be passed on to the new board. Historically the Eta Chapter raised funds by selling Drug Card study materials. Due to diminishing interest in these study cards and high shipping costs, the decision to try a different fundraiser was made. Currently the Eta Chapter is planning a fundraiser selling professional business tote bags. The success of this fundraiser will be determined once the bags are sold late this semester and early fall 2015. 
Initiation Function: 
Every year, the Eta Chapter organizes and executes an intimate initiation ceremony for the new initiates, and this year was no different. On Sunday, March 1st, the UW-Madison School of Pharmacy Rho Chi Honor society welcomed 26 new initiates into their Eta chapter at Union
South on the University of Wisconsin main campus. Preparation took months, but the ceremony went flawlessly due in large part to the grace of Dean Swanson, the acumen of faculty
advisors, Professors Warren Rose and Mary Hayney, and the amusing anecdotes of Pharmacotherapy Coordinator Bonnie Fingerhut. Initiation into the society was an event to be remembered. The guest speaker spoke about the role of humor in a professional setting. She discussed the importance of appropriate humor and that it can bring life, humanity, and relatability into patient interactions. Her speech was inspiring and encouraged initiates not to lose touch with the elements of their personality that can shape them into a strong pharmacist.  
Evaluation/Reflection: 
The success of an organization is not dependent upon the few in a leadership position, but instead through the strength and involvement of its members. The executive leaders effectively created committees to organize and complete projects that would have been too large for individuals to complete on their own. The committees: Kremers, initiation, fundraising and academic outreach all were led by a different Rho Chi officer. This allowed for autonomy and leadership styles to develop and emerge throughout the year. The largest committee, academic outreach focused entirely on providing tutoring and mentoring services to the school as well as the initiation of our new Health Talks Project. Only with effective preparation and buy-in from members allowed this committee to be a huge success. This achievement was evidenced by the quality of review sessions that were created, the feedback from students who participated, and the ability of this committee to continue high quality tutoring sessions that had been developed in previous years. By developing committees with a clear agenda, and tasks that general membership had bought into, the programs and events developed by the Eta Chapter were highly successful for the school and honored the tradition of scholastic excellence and leadership of the Rho Chi Society.
As the leadership roles are passed from one class to the next, we would like to identify areas of improvement to ensure the success of the Eta Chapter. The first would be to improve our weekly study halls where students can come to ask tutors questions and get assistance. Our attendance was lower this year. Thus, we are in the brainstorming stages of how to more effectively implement this program. Currently, we sent out a survey to the student body to see if they were interested in more online tutoring services, such as through a chat room, e-mail, or message boards. Our hope is to make our tutors more accessible to those who study at home or different locations than the School of Pharmacy. Our second area of improvement is sending a larger number of students to the APhA National Meeting to participate with Rho Chi at a national level. There are many great Rho Chi chapters that are doing an outstanding job at fostering academics and leadership in pharmacy. Getting more involved with the national organization should create opportunities to work with these chapters, develop stronger bonds nationally, and also come up with new ideas. This should strengthen our chapter locally as well, and benefit students at the University of Wisconsin, thus furthering the mission of Rho Chi. 

Overall, the year has been highly productive, and the officers of the 2014-2015 Eta chapter welcome the next board of officers to continue to improve upon the foundation of scholarship, fellowship and leadership at the UW School of Pharmacy Eta Chapter of Rho Chi.
Appendix 1

Chapter Activities Report Template

	[Eta Chapter, University of Wisconsin Madison] Activity Table
	

	Category of Activity1
	Title of Activity
	Brief Description2
	How Does This Activity Align With the Rho Chi Mission Statement?
	Years the Activity has Been Ongoing?
	If Activity has Been Ongoing for >1 Year, What Evaluations Have Been Done to Assess the Success of the Activity and What Improvements Have Been Done Over the Past Year?
	How Many Members Participated in the Activity?
	How Many Students (non-members) and/or Patients were impacted by the Activity?
	Financial Information for the Activity [Budget Required, Fundraising Amount]

	Patient Outreach Events/ Community Service
	Health Talks
	Series of thirty minute presentations delivered by student pharmacists at community senior centers around the Madison, Wisconsin area
	Promotes patient care and community involvement
	1 year
	NA
	22
	90
	$26.60, $26.60

	Intellectual Leadership Activities
	Study Tips Colloquium to the Student Body
	To prepare first and second year pharmacy students for the expectations in their new academic classes, Rho Chi officers present course and professor specific study tips in beginning of the fall semester.
	Advocates critical inquiry in pharmacy
	3 years
	Feedback from Students. We  updated slides based on different professors teaching courses.
	4
	50
	NA

	Patient Outreach Events/ Community Service
	AHA Heart Walk
	Every year, the Eta Chapter of Rho Chi creates a Heart Walk team in support of American Heart Month and the American Heart Association’s annual Heart Walk.
	Promotes patient care and community involvement
	5+ years
	Feedback from students. We chose not to conflict with another school-sponosored walk this year. 
	6
	NA
	NA

	Intellectual Leadership Activities
	Tutoring Services to the Student Body
	The weekly tutoring sessions Rho Chi hosts collaboratively with Kappa Psi and Phi Delta Chi are designed for students to walk-in and be tutored in a collaborative group environment in any topic.
	Advocates critical inquiry in pharmacy
	5+ years
	Feedback from students and faculty. We are exploring adding an online tutoring option.
	20
	40
	NA

	Intellectual Leadership Activities
	Pharmacotherapy Review Sessions
	In this review session, every lecture in the current pharmacotherapy unit was summarized by Rho Chi members and presented in a PowerPoint format.
	Advocates critical inquiry in pharmacy
	2 years
	Feedback from students. We updated slide sets.
	15
	60
	NA

	Patient Outreach Events/ Community Service
	Adopt-a-Family Holiday Cards
	Rho Chi collaborated with University of Wisconsin
Hospital to provide home-made holiday cards with their Adopt-a-Family gifts during the winter
holiday season.
	Promotes community involvement
	5+ years
	Feedback from members. We turned the activity into a potluck to build camaraderie.
	15
	NA
	NA

	College of Pharmacy Events
	New Initiate Social
	In the spirit of fellowship, the Eta Chapter organized a social event prior to the annual initiation ceremony.
	Foster fellowship among members
	5+ years
	Feedback from members. We chose a location closer to campus.
	30
	NA
	NA

	College of Pharmacy Events
	Mentoring Program
	The mentors would act as resources for the new initiates and help them navigate their remaining years in the pharmacy program
	Foster fellowship among members
	1 year
	NA
	26 DPH-2; 17 DPH-3
	NA
	NA

	Patient Outreach Events/ Community Service
	UW Hospital Falls Prevention Program
	Rho Chi partnered with UW-Hospital to help deliver a falls prevention program to enrolled patients.
	Promotes patient care and community involvement
	1 year
	NA
	6
	10
	NA

	Intellectual Leadership Activities
	Pharmacotherapy Counseling Skills Assessment Preparation 
	Members helped prepare second year pharmacy students for their cumulative pharmacotherapy consultation skills assessment
	Advocates critical inquiry in pharmacy
	5+ years
	Feedback from students. We updated the patient case to reflect current guidelines. 
	10
	30
	NA

	Intellectual Leadership Activities
	Kremers Lecture
	We invited Dr. Bruce Mueller to be our keynote speaker to lecture on the pharmacy profession and leadership opportunities available.
	Advocates critical inquiry in pharmacy
	64 years
	Feedback from students and staff. We opened the luncheon to the entire student body. 
	100 
	NA
	$655.51; tote bag sales pending


Appendix 2

	ITEM
	Amount Debited        ($$ spent)
	Amount Credited      ($$ raised)
	Balance
	Comment

	
	
	
	
	

	Example 
	
	
	
	

	Balance forward
	
	$3,528.42
	$3,528.42
	Balance from last year

	Student Senate funds
	
	$350.00
	$3,878.42
	Annual senate funding support

	Initiation Ceremony
	$839.11
	
	$3,039.31
	Expense includes food, supplies, and gift for speaker 

	Initiation extra guest reimbursement
	
	$78.00
	$3,117.31
	13 additional guests 

	“Eat wings, raise funds”
	
	$36.58
	$3,153.89
	New fundraiser with Buffalo Wild Wings

	Printing expenses 
	$26.60
	
	$3,127.29
	Printing for Health Talk handouts

	New Honor Cords
	$325.00
	
	$2,802.29
	New honor cords needed due to design change

	Gift for Kremer’s lecture speaker
	
	$16.00
	$2,786.29
	

	Bank fee
	$27.00
	
	$2,759.29
	Annual senate funding support

	Savings account balance
	
	$302.04
	$3,061.33
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National Office Contact Information:
Email:  RhoChi@unc.edu
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